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(i)
MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PAROCHIAL CHURCH MEETING 

HELD ON SUNDAY, 6 APRIL 2014, AT 12.30 PM

AT THE ST JAMES CHURCH CENTRE

following a light lunch of soup, bread, fruit 

Minutes to be read alongside the Annual report 2013-14

PRESENT:
The Revd Howard Thornton (Team Rector) and 42 members of the clergy and congregations (register available)

1.
WELCOME:


The Rector welcomed everyone and the Rev Skye Denno opened the meeting with prayers.

2.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:


Apologies were received from Erma Clarke, Shirley Costar, Vicky Hall, Claire Hordern, Jill Ling, Margaret Martin, Lesley Williams.

3.
MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS ANNUAL MEETING, 21 APRIL 2013:


It was proposed by Betty Mitchell that the minutes should be approved.   This was seconded by Gerald Ives and unanimously agreed.

4.
MATTERS ARISING:

Minute 9:  It was reported that Charity Registration had been obtained.

5.
CHURCH STATISTICS:  noted

6.
PCC REVIEW OF THE YEAR:

· PCC Review:  The report was received.

· Appointment of Secretary:  It was proposed by John Shreeve, seconded by Josh Hordern and unanimously agreed that Sally Hemsworth should be appointed as Secretary to the PCC.

7.
REPORTS BY:   The following reports were received:



Deanery Synod



Team Rector


Team Vicar



Associate Priest

8.
REPORT BY CHURCH WARDENS:  The reports from the two church wardens were received.   Mrs Norah Shallow and Mr David Stanley were thanked for all the work they had undertaken over the last twelve months.   Both church wardens expressed the wish to continue for a further year.

9.
FINANCE:

· Report by Treasurer – Presentation of Accounts 2013 and the Budget for 2014:  Copies of the Parish Accounts for 2013 had been circulated to the meeting, and Joan Coleman presented the accounts and budget to the meeting.   The difficulty of preparing an accurate budget was discussed.   It was explained that an accurate budget was not possible as so much related to the amount of giving, any money raised through various events or the success of applications made to outside body for specific funding.

· Mission giving:  The PCC had discussed the amount of mission giving for 2014 and recommended that 5% of planned giving during 2013, without Gift Aid, be given.   This amounted to £2,573.40.   It was proposed by Joan Coleman, seconded by Carol Thornton and agreed that this recommendation should be accepted.   Joan Coleman indicated that members of the congregations would be invited to attend a meeting later in the year to determine how this money should be allocated.

It was noted that the Parish also raised money for other charities and details of these had been set out in the accounts.

· Election of Treasurer:  It was noted that Joan Coleman was willing to act as Treasurer for 2014.   It was proposed by Nick Dewey, seconded by Rosanne Butler and unanimously agreed that Joan Coleman should continue as Treasurer.   A vote of appreciation was given to Joan Coleman for the amount of work she undertook as Treasurer.

· Appointment of an Independent Examiner:  It was proposed by Joan Coleman, seconded by Chris Woodman, and unanimously agreed that Maureen Thomas should be asked to continue as the Independent Examiner.

10.
REPORTS:  The following reports were received:

· The Link

· The Cowslip

· Cowley Chronicle

· Church @ the Centre

· St James Children’s Church

· Sunday Morning Children’s Group, St Francis

· Home Groups

· Friends of St Francis

· Parish Quiet Days

· Cowley Parish Mothers’ Union

· Cowley Bell Ringers

· St James Choir

· St James Church Centre

· Seashells

· Little Stars

· Safeguarding in Cowley Parish

· Recycling in Cowley Parish

· Family Fun Events

· Coffee Events at St Francis

· Frankie’s Open Mic Night

· St James Café

· Film Club

· St James Bingo Club

· Let’s Light Up Christmas – Cowley Festival of Christmas Trees 2013

· Christian Aid

· Churchyard Project

· Community Emergency Foodbank (CEF)

· Open the Book

· Parish Schools – Governors

· St Christopher’s CE Primary School

· St Francis CE Primary School

· Church Cowley St James CE Primary School

· 2nd Cowley Rainbows

· 2nd Cowley Brownies

· 5th Cowley Guides

· 4th Cowley (St Francis) Brownies

· 37th Oxford Scout Troup (St Francis) (tabled)

It was noted that Jane Benyon wished to add a thanks for the generous amount given to CEF during the harvest festival.

It was agreed that the reports showed that the Parish was very active in many ways, and showed what good things were happening in our community.

Contributors were advised that reports would be requested during February 2015 to allow the report to be available a few weeks before the next Annual Meeting.

11.
ELECTORAL ROLL:

· Consideration of the Electoral Roll:  The amended Electoral Roll was on display in the churches.

· Appointment of Electoral Roll Officer:  Lesley Williams was willing to continue as the Electoral Roll Officer.   It was proposed by Maureen Chatterton, seconded by Matt Emerson and unanimously agreed that Lesley Williams should be appointed.

12.
ELECTION OF CHURCH WARDENS:

There were two nominations - Norah Shallow, nominated by Maureen Chatterton, seconded by Evelyn Lord, and David Stanley, nominated by Alan Howell, seconded by Margaret Martin.   It was proposed by Christine Woodman, seconded by Nick Dewey and unanimously agreed that they should be appointed as Church Wardens for 2014/2015.   A vote of thanks was given to the church wardens.


These were official roles and the Church Wardens would need to swear before the Bishop and Archdeacon to accept the position on Tuesday, 6th May 2014.   If anyone wished to attend the visitation they were asked to let the Team Rector know.

13.
ELECTION OF 12 PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCILLORS:


The following were elected as Parochial Church Councillors for 2014/2015:



Pat Chambers



Joan Coleman



Matthew Emerson



Vicky Hall



Gerald Ives



May Morgan



John Shreeve



Lesley Williams

14.
APPOINTMENT OF SIDESPERSONS:


The list of Sidespersons set out in the Report on Parish Activities was agreed and it was unanimously agreed that these people should be appointed.

15.
DEANERY SYNOD:


The following people were nominated to represent the Deanery Synod for the Parish for three years:



Nick Dewey



William Hartley



Margaret Weller



Christine Wootton


It was proposed by Pat Chambers, seconded by Joan Coleman and agreed unanimously that these people should be appointed as Deanery Synod representatives.


It was noted that the next meeting of the Deanery Synod was on the 21st May 2014.

16.
QUESTIONS – OPEN FORUM

· VAT Refund:  The VAT had been refunded on the work undertaken at St James Church because it was a listed building.

· Children taking Communion:  There were some queries about the policy of children taking communion, and it was recommended that these should be discussed with the relevant clergy.

· Old School, Beauchamp Lane:  A meeting had been planned with Sir Christopher Ball on 16th April 2014 to obtain clarify on the future use of this building.

· Foundation Governor, Cowley St James CE School:  It was reported that Josh Hordern had agreed to be a Foundation Governor.

· Confirmation:  A Confirmation Service had been arranged for 4th May 2014 at 6.30 pm at St Francis Church.

17.
ANNUAL PAROCHIAL CHURCH MEETING 2015:


Howard thanked everyone for attending this meeting, and invited them to come along to the next Annual Parochial Church Meeting on 19th April 2015 at St James’ Church Centre, at 12.30 pm.

The meeting closed with prayers.

Cowley Team Ministry
Background

The Cowley PCC has the responsibility of co-operating with the Team Rector in promoting the whole mission of the church: pastoral, evangelistic, social and ecumenical.   It is responsible for the Parish Church of St James the Apostle, Beauchamp Lane;  the District Church of St Francis of Assisi, Hollow Way;  St James Church Centre, Beauchamp Lane.

Membership
Members of the PCC are either ex-officio or elected by the Annual Parochial Church Meeting in accordance with the Church Representation Rules.   During the year the following served as members of the PCC

Team Rector:



The Revd Howard Thornton (until 31.10.2014)
Team Vicar:



The Revd Skye Denno
Anglican Asian Living Church:
Revd Richard Chand

Wardens:



Norah Shallow






David Stanley
Deanery Synod Representatives (to 2017):






Nick Dewey





William Hartley





Margaret Weller





Christine Woodman

Elected Parochial Church Council members:






Pat Chambers






Joan Coleman (Treasurer)






Sheila Collett






Matthew Emerson (until 26.11.2014)





Vicky Hall






Gerald Ives






May Morgan






Marco Noerenberg






John Shreeve


Lesley Williams (Electoral roll officer; child protection officer)
Co-opted members of the PCC:





Sally Hemsworth (secretary)

In addition there are the following Self-Supporting Ministers (formerly called Non-Stipendiary Ministers) who are not members of the PCC:





Revd Tony Beetham





Revd Amanda Bloor




Revd Richard Chand




Revd Mark Oxbrow

Church Committees

The PCC operates through a number of committees, which meet between full meetings of the PCC.

Finance Committee:

Oversees the general financial dimensions of the work of the Parish by monitoring income and expenditure.

Standing Committee:

Membership consists of Team Rector, Treasurer and the Church Wardens.   It makes decisions if required between PCC Meetings.

St James Church Committee:

Attends to all matters relating to the ministry, mission and maintenance of St James Church.

.

St Francis Church Committee

Attends to all matters relating to the ministry, mission and maintenance of St Francis Church.

Church Statistics 2014
2013 figures in [  ]

The average Sunday attendance was 130 [110] - 46 [37] at St Francis and 84 [73] at St James.

There were 7 marriages, 0 blessings of marriage, 16 baptisms, 11 funerals held in church and 8 services conducted by members of the Parish Ministry team at the Oxford Crematorium.
The total number attending worship in the Parish on Christmas Eve and Christmas Day 2014 was 343 [250], with 186 [188] communicants.

The number attending worship on Easter Day 2014 was 198 [224], with 164 [183] communicants

PCC Review of the Year

There have been ten Parochial Church Committee meetings since April 2014.   Four of these were regular meetings, concentrating on matters relating to the fabric of the churches and the church centre and on the financial position.   It also received reports on Deanery Synod Meetings, on the activities in the Parish, and agreed the following matters relating to the fabric of the three buildings:
· To apply for planning permission to allow solar panelling to be installed on part of the roof of St James Church Centre

· To apply for a faculty for the refurbishment of the vestry at St James Church.   To allow this to go forward quotations had to be obtained for the work and at its meeting in March 2014, the PCC agreed to accept Ed Ling’s quotation for the woodwork, thus allowing the Faculty paperwork to be completed.
· To apply for a faculty to upgrade the lighting along the path to St James Church and outside lights on the church.
· To apply for a faculty for the refurbishment of the kitchen at St Francis Church

· To apply for a faculty for the sale of the redundant bell at St Francis Church

· To obtain the Archdeacon’s permission to sell the redundant front of church rails at St Francis (these originally came from St Luke’s Church).   This permission has been received and a buyer is being sought.
The PCC meetings are timed to receive reports from the Church Committees so that anything that requires PCC agreement can move forward.   The Standing Committee deals with urgent matters in between PCC meetings, and has met once during the last twelve months.
Following notification of Howard Thornton’s resignation as Rector, six Extraordinary Meetings of the PCC have been held to deal with his replacement.   These have dealt with the complicated procedure of the appointment of a Rector and Martin Gorick, the Archdeacon, has attended two, giving valuable assistance.   These extraordinary meetings have also looked in detail and agreed the final Parish Profile, which sets out what the Parish wants from the Rector.
The procedure for preparing the Parish Profile started with the PCC Away Day in June, when a draft questionnaire to be circulated amongst the congregations of both churches was agreed.   The comments received were incorporated into the Parish Profile and many meetings, informal and formal, were held before the final document was agreed with the Archdeacon.
I have thoroughly enjoyed working with the PCC, and am looking forward to the next year if I am appointed.
Sally Hemsworth

Secretary to the PCC

Appointment of Secretary to the PCC
The Annual Parochial Church Meeting is asked to appoint the Secretary.   Sally Hemsworth is willing to stand again for this position.

Deanery Synod
The past year has been fascinating and has re-emphasised that being a member of the Church places you in a position of democratic influence that has, at times, local, national and even global significance.
In the meeting of the 21st May 2014, Tim Stead was introduced as Area Dean and he explained the main areas that he wanted to focus upon. These were summarised in the five points below.
· The maintenance of the Deanery Synod,
· Discussion and promotion of spiritual practices ( a term he preferred as that seemed more inviting considering the current spiritual and religious climate these days)
· An interest in meditation, especially Mindfulness meditation and its many applications.
· Community (being inclusive) and the concepts of Justice and Peace.
· Our relationship with the environment.
We also were introduced to the concept of us living in a “post secular” society and therefore it was important that we started to discuss what we do as Christians as “Spiritual practices” which is a phrase that carried the right kind of message to the people.   This showed that the Church was adjusting to its environment and was becoming relevant, new and exciting again.
In the meeting of the 17th November 2014, the complex subject of disinvestment from fossil fuels was raised and two industry relevant speakers (from the coal and oil industries) came to put their case to us to amend our original proposal that we were voting upon.   The discussion was very in depth and helped as grow in empathy to those who would be affected by a complete disinvestment strategy as opposed to one that was more geared towards carbon capture and storage in the short to medium term.   The Church of England disinvesting would be a very powerful statement to the world and it was a privilege being there to cast my vote.   It again shows the broad reach of what the Church is really about and how many lives on a global scale we can influence just through being Church members and getting involved in the various Church bodies.
In the meeting of the 2nd of March 2015, the discussion moved on to the issues of poverty in the 21st Century in the UK. Some shocking statistics came up in the “pub quiz” format on poverty that we had during the evening. The mission action plans for the Deanery were expressed as five points below.
· Poverty
· R.E. Inspired (Religious Education through schools)
· Environment
· Isolation, loneliness and Mental Health
· Welcome to the Immigrant (also interfaith issues)
We were also encouraged to help find hidden causes of poverty in our own communities and then to find ways of taking action. The Church Action on Poverty Website was suggested as reading material and also we were encouraged to find out more about the “closing the gap” anti-poverty campaign.

Nick Dewey

Team Vicar’s Annual Report
If I look back over the past year, I know you would agree with me that ‘we’ as a parish have achieved a great deal.   I am proud of who we are and where we are going as a parish.

As a parish we are called to live out God’s purpose, to make Christ known in Cowley and to encourage and equip everyone to love and serve the Lord.   Over this year we have endeavoured to do this as a parish?   As two churches, with three congregations, we have put on a number of varied services and events; had a lot of great discussions; explored our faith; enjoyed many social events, festivals and fun days.   Along the way we have made new friends and reacquainted ourselves with old ones, eaten a lot of good food, drank Champagne, celebrated anniversaries and started new journeys together with new goals.   But as on all good journeys, when we try to live out God’s vision, we encounter changes and goodbyes.   After the summer, we said goodbye to our Team Rector when Howard, Carol and their family moved back to Canada.   This was a hard goodbye.

With Howard leaving, my role as Team Vicar changed.   This was my choice, one that I made with our Church wardens, PCC and Area Dean.   It is not expected that a Team Vicar will automatically cover an interregnum - but it was what I felt called to do, it was why I was here, and I had the full support of Norah and David.

Change isn’t always easy and I had to let go of my college work for a year and I knew I would take on more services and work more hours, most of which would be behind the scenes.   I wanted to encourage reflection and growth in both churches rather than settling for status quo.   This meant more meetings - I apologise for this!   Meetings with clergy, meetings with church wardens, meetings with our church leaders and organizers and meetings with those who needed to talk, all of which helped communication to flourish and to give our churches time to talk.

During times of change, we are given an opportunity to pause and reflect and see where we are.   As a parish I saw a beautiful blossom tree waiting to bloom and I, with God’s strength, felt called to prepare the ground for our next Rector.

But it has not just been about the meetings.   We have prayed and taken action together.   At St Francis Church the Fun Days have grown beyond our dreams.   The ‘All Souls’ Party was so well attended that Lyn and I are planning to ticket the next one.   200 people crammed into the church to celebrate the Light of Christ defeating darkness and our fears.   At St James, my highlights included the Christmas Tree Festival and Experience Easter with our three schools - the number of volunteers at these events offering their time is a testimony to the care, commitment and devotion of many at St James.

Advent and Christmas across the parish were amazing.   I was especially energized after Midnight Mass and Christmas Breakfast at St Francis.   For Easter, Lent began with the reflective Ash Wednesday service at St James Church and this year our parish Lent course focussed on The Creed.   All our home groups used the same Pilgrim Course book.   Palm Sunday was extra special this year with me finally managing to gather our local church leaders together to organize a Palm Procession across Cowley with a real donkey.   Our next Churches Together event will be a Harvest Celebration on the evening of 27th of September.

This month we are looking forward to our interviews for the next Team Rector.   Please do pray for those applying for the post and those on the panel.   In May, 45 of us are looking forward to our Parish Beach Trip to Southsea and we have our Tea Party to celebrate the 70th Anniversary of VE Day.

Covering the interregnum is a journey that we take together - our beautiful Cowley parish.   St Francis and St James churches have grown closer and I am so pleased that I have had the privilege of covering for this time - I see the gift that both churches are full of truly amazing and wonderful people!   Thank you for all your support, thank you for believing in me (I have grown from this experience), and thank you especially to Norah and Dave, our church wardens, and all our wonderful volunteers.   Let’s see where we go next with God on this journey.

Blessings and hugs.

Skye Denno

Anglican Asian Living Church Annual Report
It has been a year of more development and change with negotiations starting from last April about my role in the Parish and the agreement which had expired regarding my residence in Moore House connected with my duties.   The new agreement as from November 2014 allows me and my family to stay in Moore House until October 2016 and with my duties for the Parish now reverting to volunteer Priest (SSM) in the Cowley Team Ministry.   It is very much a transition period because the working agreement had expired and the Asian Church 5 year vision to be worshipping back in St James was completed.
The Asian Church will now stay in the Parish and is working towards and writing up a new 5 year vision to be concluded and agreed by the summer of this year.   It will be a vision to include its relationship with the Parish and its other Churches.   The vision also will include how it itself is going to progress and look after itself with Anglican discipline and a new group of leaders being bred to help lead it in the future.   There was also a very active discussion where it was decided to increase its contribution to pay the Minister (me) to pay for the increased rent charged by the Diocese against Moore House.   The Parish has also increased its help towards the increase in the rent up to October 2016 which is when I will leave the property with my family.   I am very thankful to the Parish and the Ministry Team, especially to Rev Skye Denno the Parish Vicar and Rev Mark Oxbrow, my Asian Ministry Mentor, for their suggestions for my Parish Ministry and Asian Ministry to continue in this place.
Up to October 2016 it is planned that I will have found an appropriate post or job to continue working as a voluntary Priest in the Cowley Team Ministry and also to lead and run the Asian Church now firmly based in this Parish.   However, from or before October 2016 my family will have moved out of Moore House and the Parish.
The Asian Church will continue in the Parish to develop its relationship within the Parish and will continue to advertise and work on combined and joint services and events with the two Parish Churches of St. James and St. Francis.   It has regular guest speakers from the Cowley Team Ministry, the Deanery and the Diocese and from other Free Churches around the country.
I have enjoyed developing my Parish Ministry and Asian Ministry in this Parish since I first agreed to take this post in October 2009.   The project has now turned a new corner and a new agreement and vision is now under way to continue the Asian Church project without Diocesan financial support.   Hence the change in my role and the transition time given for me to find paid work in order to re- house me and my family for the future.   I thank the Parish for their on-going support including financially and also for the Diocese who started this Asian Church project which continues under my leadership but under new circumstances.
We all look forward to working and developing together this coming year so we can continue with the goal of building God's Kingdom.
Yours for Christ's Glory.

Richard Chand
Churchwardens’ Report
Norah Shallow and David Stanley
This year has been eventful and challenging to have our well-liked and appreciated Rector Howard Thornton leaving us and to be coping for a year’s Interregnum without a full-time post of ministry.   On many levels people, both clergy and laity have willingly stepped in to take over roles and enabled us to continue.   Thankfully we have had our Team Vicar, Rev Skye Denno, to lead us at this time and we seem so far with prayers and God’s grace to have managed remarkably well.   Thanks Skye!   We should also be thanking Rev Canon Mark Oxbrow who has done much more than he would normally have taken on and in addition has created a fresh look to our website.   In addition, we must also thank the Rev Tony Beetham and the Rev Dr Amanda Bloor who have all stepped up to the mark, and all the other willing helpers.  We think it has brought us together as a Parish at a critical time.

During April we look forward to appointing a new Team Rector to give us fresh insight and motivation for our mission in Cowley.

On Church Fabric, a number of things have happened:
· St Francis had a long overdue facelift on the outside and now has an attractive façade.

· Electrical work has been completed at St James Church and the Tower has been cleaned and redecorated internally.   Further advice from Whites of Appleton indicated that the bell did not need to be replaced and they will continue to inspect the bell annually.
There are a number of exciting future developments:

· In St James Church plans are afoot for a new Vestry area and better outside lighting which would be a mix of solar and conventional sources.

· At St Francis Church a better kitchen is planned.

· At the St James Church Centre we are looking into solar panel installation.

All the above should take place in the next year, funds and faculties permitting

Detailed inventories of all three buildings are now available, and have all been checked this year.

On Parish Events we have just been encouraged by a well-attended Churches Together Palm Sunday Walk which may be the start of further events and mission linking with the many local churches in our area.

The Church Wardens are Trustees of St James Old School, and this involves a lot of work.   A well-attended committee has been meeting each month to try and take suitable ideas forward for the future use of the building.   Much effort has been expended but, as we stand, no obvious route has emerged as to finding a group to both fund and manage the building.   Due to the demise of existing funds and the temporary nature of the roof repairs and building structure it is believed that a decision will soon need to be taken on whether to put it on the market to see who emerges to develop the site.   In this way the structure can be preserved for the future and the resource can be put to some good use.   For this reason some approaches have been made to a commercial estate agent and a planning and marketing report have been produced.   At an informal meeting it has emerged that the council planners would want to ensure the continuance of the existing building and retain the road wall intact as it is in a conservation area, whatever the outcome.   As a short term measure the Cowley St James School has been allowed to use the playground area as a Forest school and garden.

Thank you to everyone who has assisted us in our roles as Church Wardens in the last year.
Dave Stanley and Norah Shallow
Finance
1.
Report by Treasurer – Joan Coleman will present the Accounts for 2014, and the Budget for 2015.

2.
“Mission” donation in 2014:  It was agreed at the Annual Parochial Church Meeting last year that an amount equivalent to 5% of the planned-giving be donated to charities in 2014.   The amount was £2,573, and at an open meeting in October, eight organisations were chosen and were each given £300 except Faith2Share which had the extra, making a donation of £473.   All have some connection to individuals in the Parish including three local charities:


Archway,



CEF



Oxford Youth Works



Prison Fellowship



Christian Blind Mission



RENEW



Toilet Twinning



Faith2Share


At its last meeting, the PCC agreed to recommend to the Annual Parochial Church Meeting that 5% of planned giving be agreed for 2015.   This would amount to £2,440.   The Annual Parochial Church Meeting is asked to agree this recommendation.
3.
Appointment of Treasurer:  The Annual Parochial Church Meeting is asked to appoint the Treasurer.   Joan Coleman is willing to stand again for this position.

4.
Appointment of an Independent Examiner:  The Annual Parochial Church Meeting is asked to appoint an Independent Examiner.   Maureen Thomas is willing to continue in this role.
The Link

Our weekly pew news sheet is designed to convey as much, hopefully accurate, Parish and community information as possible on the front and back pages and to reproduce the Sunday collect and lectionary readings in the centre so that worshippers and those who cannot attend can reflect on the day’s worship theme at home.   There are slightly different versions of Link for St James and St Francis.   When there is a lot to announce, a Link Extra supplements the main publication and extra event flyers are inserted regularly.

Information for inclusion should generally reach the Editor by a Wednesday evening but in fact, the typing and copying are more often a Friday/Saturday task, unless otherwise indicated.

We would LOVE it if everyone took their copy home in order to study the readings further and remind themselves of significant dates and information - and take a spare for interested neighbours and friends! 

Lesley Williams, Editor
Cowley Chronicle
The Chronicle is the magazine of the Cowley Parish.   It is produced monthly except that the July/August and December/January copies are double issues thus making the total ten per annum.

The editorial team comprises of an editor, Rosanne Butler, co-editor Sally Hemsworth, publisher, Nicki Stevens, and printer, May Morgan.   The policy of the team is to make each issue lively and interesting by including, alongside parish news and spiritual matters, an element of fun.   The monthly print run is 150 copies.   However, the magazine reaches a substantially wider readership as copies are passed on to friends and neighbours and it can also be reached on-line.

The subscribers are asked to pay 50p per copy.   During the year a collection of recipes from earlier issues has been compiled into a small cook book and profits from the sale of these has been put in the Fabric Fund.   Over fifty copies of this have already been sold.

Each month a number of complimentary copies are distributed locally to our church schools, library and doctors’ surgeries, etc.
In order to ensure that The Chronicle is fully a parish magazine, contributions are actively encouraged.   It is with great pleasure that we can report that at least twenty-five different correspondents wrote articles this year, some on a regular basis and some intermittently.   These help to make it a community publication which is hopefully good value for money.   Each issue appears in our two churches on the first Sunday of the month.

Rosanne Butler, Editor
St. James Children’s Church

This Spring in Children’s Church our theme has been the Life of Jesus.   Over the last three months we have looked at some of the major events in Jesus’ life, including the calling of the twelve disciples, facing temptation in the wilderness and the Last Supper.   As we approached Easter, we of course looked at his arrest by the religious authorities and death by crucifixion, but finished with the joyful news of his resurrection and what this means for us today!
This has been a fun term as we have enacted some of the key stories in Jesus’ life.   Some highlights include a dramatic retelling of events in the Garden of Gethsemane (with one of the children losing an ear!);  a re-enactment of the Last Supper with pitta bread and blackcurrant juice;  and certain leaders being ‘stoned’ in the church by the children, as we demonstrated how the word of God (represented by a large pink cloth) can shield us from the temptations that are thrown at us (represented by paper balls)!
We now look forward to the Summer term where we continue the theme of the Life of Jesus and look deeper into some of parables he told and amazing miracles he performed!
William Hartley

Sunday Club at St. Francis

The Sunday Club meets in the back room at St Francis church during the Sunday morning service.   In school term time this means that it meets approximately three out of the four Sundays of the month.   The children stay in church for the entirety of the Sunday service when there is an All-Age meeting.

Sunday Club is designed for children up to secondary school age and currently the frequent users range from one baby to a nine-year-old.   An average attendance at the moment would be between four and six children.

A recent and encouraging development in Sunday Club has been the addition of Shirley Costar to the team of helpers, which now consists of three adults, Joel, Jane and Shirley.   Shirley has taken over the running of the group one Sunday a month, which means that on average, Joel and Jane lead it twice a month.   Shirley has been able, so far, to enlist the help of a parent when she has run the group, which means that there are always two adults in attendance.

The expansion of the team of helpers from two to three adults has meant that a rota has been drawn up, detailing topics, crafts, bible readings and songs for each week.   This has been a great help as it has meant that activities and resources have been prepared in advance in a way that they were not before.
The basic structure of Sunday Club is to welcome the children with a game or an activity; then to read a story based on the lectionary readings for each given Sunday; to do a craft or art activity based on the reading;  to discuss the themes that come out of the reading, then to sing a song and finally to gather around the prayer candle before re-joining the adults in the main hall for communion.

The structure of Sunday Club has been helped by the rota, which also means that it is possible for people other than just Joel or Jane to lead the group.   The children are able to engage with Biblical topics and learn something each week.   It is still challenging to find material that is satisfying for both the youngest and the oldest members of the group, but the structure is fluid enough to allow the leaders to adapt their material as and when that is appropriate.

Joel has been asked by ROOTS magazine to write some prayers and stories for the Sunday Club age group.   This will begin next year and it is possible that Sunday Club will begin to use ROOTS resources when this happens.

Sunday Club has grown slowly over the course of three years.   The provision that it offers for children is something that is attractive to new people when they attend St Francis and although it has not grown fast, it does contribute much to what the church offers on a Sunday morning.

Joel Denno

Home Groups

There are now 8 home groups which meet on Tuesday afternoons, Tuesday evenings, Wednesday evenings, Thursday mornings, Friday mornings;  some in the Church Centre or St Francis, others in homes.   The details are:

Tuesday:
Alternate Tuesday afternoons at 2.30 pm




St James Church Centre, Ranklin Room




2nd and 4th Tuesday afternoons at 2.30 pm




St Francis Church

Wednesdays:
Alternate Wednesday evenings at 7.30 pm




Mark Oxbrow’s home

Thursdays:
Alternate Thursday morning at 10.00 am




St James Church Centre




Thursdays at 8.00 pm at Members’ Homes




Contact joshuahordern@hotmail.com



Once a month, 7.45 pm at The Vicarage, Don Bosco

Friday:

Alternate Friday mornings at 10 am



Contact Helen Beetham 01865 770923

The following report on St Francis Thursday Night Home Group gives more information on this group:
St Francis Thursday Night Home Group

This is the home group that grew out of the Confirmation course that we ran in 2013. Initially we met on a Monday evening, but that has recently been changed to a Thursday as a number of members of the group had commitments on a Monday. Attendance at the group has been better since the change of date.

The home group meets once a month at Don Bosco Close and is hosted by Joel and Skye.   Joel leads the discussion and the Bible study.   So far, the group has used Bible study booklets and has completed a session each month.   We have looked at Old Testament Characters, the Sermon on the Mount and, most recently, The Creeds.

When the group gathers, usually at around 7.45pm for an 8 o’clock start, we have tea, coffee and snacks together.   There is casual discussion over food and drink.   When everybody has been served with a drink we begin the Bible study, using the booklets to guide us and to pose questions.   At the end of the session, around 9pm, we pray together, sometimes in the words provided in the booklets and sometimes in our own words.

The group is made up of people from both St Francis and St James. The addition of a few new members has meant that people have had to get to know one another again, but there is now a sense of community and friendship in the group.   This has been helped greatly by the decision to meet weekly during Lent this year.   This was to study The Creeds Pilgrim booklet that the other home groups in the parish also used.   The continuity of meeting more frequently than once a month has been very good for bonding and it is quite sad that we will go back to meeting monthly now that Lent has ended.

The next challenge for the home group is to find new material that will be as stimulating as the Pilgrim course.   It would also be good if the leadership of the sessions could be shared so that the group does not become bored of listening to the same voice every time.   This having been said, the new members of the group have added interesting new opinions and discussion has been more involved and varied of late.   It would be great to add even more people to the group, which could easily accommodate two or three new members.

Parish Quiet Days

Parish Quiet Days, with plenty of time and space for reflection, continued during the year. A day at Stanton House on Saturday 11 May had the theme Travelling Light. Later in the year, an Advent Quiet Morning at St James Church on Saturday 29 November had the theme Longing for the Light.

Helen Beetham
Pastoral Care
Both churches have adopted the same procedure for Pastoral Care.   Each church has a Pastoral Care Team, and all people on the Parochial Electoral Register have been placed on the appropriate Pastoral Care lists and allocated to trusted members of the congregations willing to serve as member of the Pastoral Care Teams.   May Morgan is the co-ordinator of the Pastoral Care Scheme for St James Church and Skye Denno undertakes this role at St Francis Church.

People on the Pastoral Care Teams will:

· Keep in regular touch with people on their lists (in the way they consider the most appropriate);

· Contact the co-ordinator if people are in need of more help than they can give, so that members of the Ministry Team can be informed;

· Be aware that any discussions held with people are regarded as strictly confidential, although it may be necessary to share confidential information with members of the Ministry team as appropriate.
The Pastoral Care Lists are reviewed regularly and members of the Pastoral Care Teams meet to review the way the Scheme is working.
Cowley Parish Mothers’ Union

The Cowley branch holds its regular meetings on the third Monday of each month excluding the month of August.   In 2014 the membership numbered 22.   Three new members joined during the year.   Rev. Thornton was enrolled, Rev Skye Denno transferred from her former parish and Cynthia Retter re-joined the branch on her retirement from work.   Rev Thornton has now left us for his new parish.

Meetings take several formats from speakers, sociable teas and business meetings always accompanied by a short act of worship.   Apart from these we held two evening events as part of outreach venture namely a “puddings-and-quiz” and a “wine-cheese-and-poetry” evening.

Several charities received support – these being The Wheels Appeal, AFIA, Make a Mother’s Day and Overseas Mothers’ Union Outreach.   The Wheels Appeal provides transport for Mothers Union members mainly in Africa to reach remote villages offering spiritual, medical and practical support to families.   AFIA stands for Away From It All and is a diocesan scheme providing seaside “bucket and spade” holidays for families who would not otherwise be able to afford to take their children on a short break.   Make a Mother’s Day coincides with the week in which Mothering Sunday occurs and we sent a donation to help mothers in the third world who need such items as mosquito nets for their babies, even poultry or a goat to provide nutrition.   Overseas Outreach money mainly goes to our link diocese in Africa to support the work of the Mothers’ Unions in those places.

Members also took part in a Christmas card scheme to support those in prison who would more than likely not receive even one card to place in their cells.   It is planned to extend this to mothers in prison with Mothering Sunday cards offering our love and prayers.

Throughout 2014 the branch was led by John Shreeve with a committee of our other members.

Rosanne Butler
Cowley Bell Ringers

The last year has seen steady progress with regular practices continuing on Thursday evenings, and service ringing on Sundays whenever we have enough people available.   Our numbers still remain at eight – one ringer has left us and one has joined. Service ringing has been particularly problematic in the school holiday periods, as several of our ringers have children and are away at this time.   In August we had to cancel all ringing completely for the month due to low numbers.   Despite this, we do manage to gather a band together for most Sundays, and by calling on contacts in other towers, have also managed to provide ringing for all the weddings which have required it.

In order to develop our skills and our confidence, several of us regularly visit other practice nights, and take advantage of the training sessions and outings which are on offer.  We have also been asked by other towers to join their service ringing and wedding ringing on occasion, and two of us were honoured to be invited to ring in a quarter peal band at Marston St Nicholas for their Easter Day early evening service. We are hugely indebted to ringers from Marston and Iffley for their ongoing support at our practise sessions, and their encouragement when we go to practice with them.   Sadly, in May, Roy Jones died.   He had been long term tower captain at Marston and very supportive of us.   Just two days before he died he had organised an extra Saturday practice at Cowley for us, and he is deeply missed.  

At the Oxford Diocesan Guild AGM in November, I was invited to take on the role of Branch Secretary.   In this role I co-ordinate various events, such as the Branch Striking Competition, and act as first point of contact for visiting ringers, as well as keeping the branch membership records and liaising with the Guild Officers.   One event I am involved with organising soon is the Guild AGM.   This event is being hosted at Cowley in May.   The AGM only comes to Oxford City Branch every 5 – 10 years, and Cowley was considered the ideal venue due to the excellent facilities the Church Centre offers, and of course for our wonderful bells.   I will report back on this next year, but we are expecting an attendance of over 100 people, from all over Berkshire, Buckinghamshire and Oxfordshire.

We continue to try and recruit new ringers.   If we had just a few more, then once through their initial training, which Paul Brown, our Tower Captain does admirably, we would be able to provide far more regular service ringing.   Nevertheless, our enthusiasm is high, and we know we are fortunate compared to some towers who only have four or five ringers to try and keep the bells ringing out on a Sunday.

Lindsay Powell

Cowley St James Tower Correspondent

St James Choir

St James Church Choir continues to meet with Mark Porter, the Choir Master, weekly for practice on Thursday afternoons from 1.00 – 2.30 pm at St James Church Centre to prepare itself for Sunday Services.   The Choir has extended their singing to anthems accompanied by Brian Tidy and Mark Porter.   These have been enjoyed by the congregation.

Since Howard Thornton left I have had the enjoyable task of sorting out the hymns for St James Church, which I do in consultation with the Ministry Team the Organist and the Choir Master.

You would be very welcome to join the Choir – please come along to the Church Centre on a Thursday Afternoon where you will be made very welcome.

Erma Clarke

Seashells

Seashells continues to be a very well attended group, it is friendly welcoming and very successful.   Regularly we have 25+ mums/dads/grandparents and carers each Tuesday plus around 30 children, very often more and this figure continues to grow.

Week by week the children play games, sing and get to know each other, whilst their carer’s relax with a nice cup of tea or coffee, a piece of cake,  and a friendly chat.

We have a great team of helpers who help put out toys and tidy them away after the session.   They also make sure that newcomers are not left alone.

We meet every Tuesday morning in the Church Centre from 10.00 – 11.30, only closing on Easter Tuesday, throughout the month of August and 2 weeks over Christmas and New Year.

We are not about making money but we are pleased that we make about £1,200 each year (by a £1 entry fee) which helps to keep our toys in good order, and make a contribution to the running of centre

Without the work of all the helpers we would not be successful and I would like to take this opportunity to thank everyone for their invaluable help throughout the year

May Morgan

Little Stars
Little Stars is the Monday morning toddler group run by St. Francis Church.   It is held every week in school term time in the hall at St. Francis Church.   The aim of the group is to establish links between the church and the local community;  there is a strong church presence in the leadership of the toddler group and church events are frequently advertised at the end of the group meetings.

Skye and Joel are in charge of Little Stars every week.   Over the past year we have had the pleasure of Jane helping Joel in the kitchen and with the crafts.   Jane's commitments on a Monday have increased lately which means that after Easter she will be stepping down.   The children and carers will miss her but we are incredibly grateful for all that she has given to Little Stars and wish her all the best.   On a positive note, Sheila from St Francis Church has joined the team recently and now helps Joel in the kitchen - her help has been a blessing.   We are currently looking for an extra pair of hands to help with setting up and putting away.   If you are interested please speak to Joel or Skye.

Little Stars runs to a set format every week.   When the children and their carers first arrive at 10am, the hall is filled with toys; at one end of the hall there are bikes and other ride-on toys, which are separated from the smaller items like train sets and building blocks by a row of chairs.   There are tables set up with a craft, usually sticking and colouring, which is themed to the week.   For example, the craft may have a Mother’s Day theme or a Christmas theme, each at the appropriate time of the year.   At 11am we provide the children with a healthy snack and then at 11.15am we begin to tidy up the toys and then spend ten minutes singing songs before the children leave.   If a child has a birthday we light the birthday candle and present them with a little gift. At Christmas time each child receives a book with the Christmas story.

Throughout the hour and a half, the kitchen is open and we serve tea, coffee and cakes to the carers as and when they want it.

Little Stars is attended by between fifteen and thirty children every week.   Primarily, the children who attend are from the local area and some of them have attended church services and our Family Fun Days as a result of their contact through Little Stars.

Little Stars has been a success so far, but at each school intake the group of children attending the group changes. Currently we appear to be in a transitional period with more toddlers than babies. However, the links we have already made through the group are very good and we look forward to Monday mornings.
Skye Denno

Safeguarding in Cowley Parish

Child Protection/Safeguarding is high profile in all settings which serve children, young people and vulnerable adults.   It is important that we regularly review our Parish Child Protection policy and practice, along with procedures for checking all volunteers who have regular contact with our youngsters, even when their parents are present;  and with any vulnerable adults,  with whom trusting relationships may be developed. 

The national system for vetting staff and volunteers is now with the Disclosure and Barring Service (DBS).   The system is on line, quick and efficient, but we have delayed renewing the checks for those with a former CRB check, which is older than 3 years.   We also have not offered a recent training session although that can also be done on line.   Following the Bullfinch serious case review, we should all be updating our knowledge and understanding of Oxfordshire’s new multi-agency systems, the MASH (multi-agency safeguarding hub) and the Kingfisher team.

We are responsible for ensuring that any regular users of our premises comply with the regulations.

Lesley Williams

Approved Parish Representative

Recycling in Cowley Parish

(Co-Creators of the Earth)
We maintain our responsibility for caring for our environment and therefore attempt to get our recycling right.   Oxford is great at recycling but some packaging materials remain a definite ‘NO’:  the clue is that only if you can stretch the material should it go in the recycling bin – so the crinkly style paper which covers biscuits, cartons of grapes and other fruit and vegetables, plus ALL sweet packets and crisp packets are still land fill or incinerated, along with low grade paper like kitchen roll, napkins, raffle tickets and it’s still absolutely NO  polystyrene, broken glass or bubble wrap!

The aim is that eventually methods are developed for virtually all household materials to be recyclable.   Pray for the scientists, engineers and designers working to mitigate mankind’s impact on God’s creation.

Lesley Williams

Fairtrade Parish

We have recently reviewed our status, established several years ago, as a Fairtrade Parish.

At the time, the Parochial Church Council agreed to: 

· use Fairtrade tea and coffee after services and in all meetings for which the church has responsibility

· move forward on using other Fairtrade products such as sugar, biscuits and  fruit

· promote Fairtrade during Fairtrade Fortnight and during the year through events, worship and other activities whenever possible

The PCC remains committed to these principles but somehow, the practicalities have slipped over time, as parishioners have made generous but non-Fairtrade donations to the parish kitchens.   So we have re-declared our commitment and ask that anyone wishing to make donations towards our hospitality stock should either source Fairtrade items or donate the cash for the catering team to do so.
Lesley Williams

Family Fun Events
I am sure you have noticed the posters and lots of you can, and have, supported the event, but in case not, just recently for Easter on the 28 March we had an Easter Fun Day.   This was a huge success, about 150 people attended despite the windy rainy weather!

Since my arrival we have endeavoured as a church to put on quarterly events for families to hear a Christian message.   Originally we had included the word ‘family’ in the title of the Fun Day because these events were not only to encourage young people and young families to church but also for us as a church family to come together with our community.   However, it was commented on by some that the term 'family' made others feel that it was only an event for children.   So for our Easter event we took the word family out and as a result more adult members of our churches were there.
The last Fun Day was actually an evening event - our ‘All Souls Party’ which brought in 200 people to hear the message of light and hope in darkness.   In fact it was so busy that this year we will be ticketing.   Before that was our Summer event 'Jungle Fun Day' which was amazing thanks especially to 'Evolution Reptiles' for bringing in their pets for the children and adults to hold and 'Tom Foolery' for his magic shows.   Lyn Lord and I decided to cancel the Christmas Event so that we could help with St James Christmas Tree Festival.   Also the last Christmas event was a struggle to get the volunteers. 
The next event that we have planned is the 'Pirate Fun Day' on the 20th June, 10-2pm. Please put that date in your diary.
Each Fun Day Event grows and develops and each one we learn from.   I am looking forward to our new Kitchen which I am sure will help with cooking food.   Making pizza and chips for over 70 children is not good with a small slow cooker!   I believe it is important to invest in these alternative worship events as I know these events are meeting a need, both because they are enjoyable and fun, but also because it gives folk an opportunity to hear about God and his Love for them in a sacred building.   These events are growing fast and helpers are needed if we are to continue. If you are interested in helping at the next event in June, or would like to pray for it, please do contact Skye or Lyn.
Skye Denno

Coffee Social Events at St Francis
The decision to change the format for our regular social event at St Francis over a year and a half ago was certainly a good idea as each event has grown more popular.    These are not money making events but places where we can 'be' church together.   Over the last year we have enjoyed many Coffee social events together and here are a few of my favourites from this year, Creating Spring Art, Poetry with Joel and Jane, Cream Teas on Lyn and Dave's lawn, Creation theatre trip to watch 'Wind in the Willows', Epiphany Tea Party with Beetle Drive and Easter Card making with Diana and Joyce.

These coffee social events are an important part of building closer relationships and getting to know one another, especially as St Francis Church has a congregation that cannot make the Sunday service every week (or every month).   It is important that at our social events we have time to talk and build 'family'.   I am so pleased that this year our social events have become places where the parish can come together and it has been lovely to see folk from our different congregations - friendships deepening across our parish.

Next month we have our Seaside Trip to look forward to also with over 45 people coming from the Parish.   I am hoping that our next year’s Coffee Events continue to be places that we can invite our friends to and enjoy ourselves.

Skye Denno
St James’ Church Centre Lunch Club

The Lunch Club has enjoyed another happy year when friends have joined together for a meal and a chat in our welcoming Church Centre.   We have tried to vary our menu and cook new dishes and our efforts have been well received by our lunch guests.

We were very sad to say goodbye to Pat who had cooked for us for many years but Netta, Carol and Brenda have joined us and Pam continues to help us each week.

Please come and join us on a Tuesday at 12.30 pm and once a month on a Sunday for a roast.   The date of Sunday Lunch does vary but it is always mentioned in the Link.   It would be lovely to see you.

Chris Woodman

St James Café

St James' Café was started by Vicky Hall on the last Saturday in January 2014.   Tea and coffee was served along with her delicious homemade cakes, and there were several stalls, including jams, cards and jewellery, to buy from.   As Roz Ware was there every month with her 'win-a-mini' forms and balloons, she started helping Vicky in running the monthly event.   Recently, we have managed to co-ordinate the volunteers who form the.monthly gardening team with the Café, so now bacon butties are a very popular addition to the menu!   The Café was joined by a successful Fun Day in September and an exception to the 'last Saturday of the month' rule, we joined with the Christmas Fun Day in December.   We have raised over £333 to support the new vestry appeal.

As we move onwards, we hope to be better advertised and supported by the congregations from both St James and St Francis churches, and our wider community, being a place to provide cheerful company as well as the other Café favourites.   Doing this, we hope to raise more money for the Church and become an asset to the parish!

Vicky Hall and Ros Ware
Film Club at the Centre
The Film Club has been running since October 2012 on a regular monthly basis.   On the second Friday of each month a full-length feature film is shown on the big screen in the Church Centre.   The club is run on clear guidelines as a private venture.   There is a restricted membership of fifty people.   Each member is entitled to bring one guest to any club night.   The choice of films shown are mainly those recommended by members and a wide-ranging programme is the result.   Dramas, musicals, westerns are included, thus keeping the genres diverse and of interest.

No advertising takes place except on the Parish weekly newsletter and The Chronicle.   No admission charge is made.   We do, however, ask for donations at the end of the evening to cover costs of refreshments, use of the hall, etc.   Members are very generous and clear profits have been made month by month.

The evenings begin at 6.30 pm when coffee, tea and cakes are served.   The film begins at 7 pm.   Our churchwarden, David Stanley, is our regular projectionist with Duncan Vivian acting as stand-by.   Refreshments are served by Christine Woodman and Margaret Weller, with occasional extra help.   Frank Butler runs a small wine and soft drinks facility in the interval.

The attendance has grown steadily and we are attracting larger and larger audiences month by month.   The club has provided a very sociable, friendly occasion for many of our parishioners.

Rosanne Butler

St James Bingo Club

Bingo continues each Friday from 2 pm to 3.45 pm, when tea and refreshments are available at half time, giving time for a chat.   About 15 people attend each week and numbers are increasing.   It is a friendly group but we would like to see numbers increase more.   There are cash prizes and a raffle.   Arrangements with Dial-A-Ride can be made for those who have transport difficulties.

May Morgan
‘Let’s Light Up Christmas’
Cowley Festival of Christmas Trees
Our fourth festival with the theme of ‘Angel Delight’ was a happy success, particularly in raising £1,500, £750 for each of our charities, ROSY & SeeSaw.   Overall numbers visiting were down but 2013 had included all Church Cowley St James School students.   The concert with amazingly talented young people from the County Music Service was a great evening.   We still have to find ways of involving local businesses, more of the churches and schools and retirement/care homes but we will continue to work on that through the year.

For those who like data:

Results (facts and figures)


Trees


2013:       42

2014:    39


Visitors 

2013:  1,287

2014:  794

Money (figures rounded)


Income


2013:  £1,272

2014:  £1,892 

Expenditure (not covered by the Parish, donations and grants)





2013:  £  272

2014:  £320
Donation to SeeSaw & ROSY each:


2012:  £350








2013:  £500








2014:  £750

As always, we acknowledge with gratitude the many personal contributions of time, talent, equipment and other resources.
In spite of posting the information on several event websites, we failed this year to get any media coverage and badly need a PR volunteer on the team.   The other downside was the removal of 15 of the white correx boards, affixed to lamp and signposts, pointing the way to the church and two with the quiz trail clues, from Beauchamp Lane, Rymers Lane and Between Towns Road – an annoying mystery.
The decision has been made to maintain the festival as an annual event and the dates are set for CTF5,  beginning on Friday 4 December through to a closing Christingle  (instead of carol) service on 13 December, but with the trees again remaining in the church over the festive season.   We are investigating having a presence in Templars Square, hopefully in a vacant shop and working with Churches together in Cowley.   The reception, concert, fun day, quiz trail and visits from the Parish schools will be repeated with a target of 50 trees and £1,000 each for SeeSaw and ROSY.

The first planning meeting for ‘Let’s light up Christmas 2015’ with the theme ‘The 12 days of Christmas’ is set for Friday 22 May, 09.45 in the Ranklin Room. The steering group would, as usual, very gladly welcome new members – especially a publicity expert!

Lesley Williams – Convenor

Christian Aid
We were aiming for £2000 but again didn’t quite make it:


March:

Abseil     
   

£    200 (Lesley Williams) 


April:

Souper Soup lunch

£   130


April:

Magdalen College tower
£     50

May:

Christian Aid Week

£1,070


June:

Quiz Aid


£   165


August:
Emergency Aid

£     60


December:
Christmas quiz

£     40







£1,715  plus quite a bit of Gift 







Aid 

Our Christian Aid Week total was however £120 up on 2013 and we remain committed to this method of demonstrating our Christian commitment to justice and the relief of poverty, to the homes around us in Cowley.   Envelopes sent to all the families in our three Parish Schools again brought a very disappointing result but again, we think we should give them a chance.

Thank you again to the 13 CAW collectors, event supporters and all who have donated to and prayed for Christian Aid during the year.

Our 2015 collection has started strongly with £600 sponsorship for Lesley’s latest abseil 

Lesley Williams

Churchyard Project

The team of volunteers from the Church and the Oxfordshire Family History Society completed the recording work in 2013 when all the memorials in the church and the graveyard were then recorded for posterity.   The resulting monumental inscriptions CD is now on sale, and there has been considerable interest in the family history world.   It has been warmly welcomed by people across the internet researching their family tree with roots in Cowley.

We hope that the extra data that we have put together will be of assistance in record keeping in St James Church.   There is now an accurately measured plan of the churchyard showing the position of all known graves.   The printed records will hopefully make it easier to keep track of further entries.  Images of the St James registers that have been deposited, are now available at the Oxford History Centre in St Luke’s and the Oxfordshire Family History Society run a help desk at OHC on certain days and would be very happy to answer any queries on the registers or graveyard plots  or family history in general.

Sheila Tree and Erma Clarke

Community Emergency Foodbank (CEF)
I am pleased to report that in the period as follows CEF:

· Has fed in excess of 3000 impoverished people

· Distributed 30,000 items of food

· Works with 30 committed volunteers, including help with warehousing from the John Watson School for children with special needs

· Is linked with the Oxford Food-bank, and now provides fresh food for our clients in addition to their food parcel

· Is linked with additional CEF café at Littlemore Baptist Church and is now opening between 10-11.30 on Thursday

· A member of staff went on a sponsored walk from Ambleside to Oxford

· The reasons why people resort to the services of CEF remain complex and varied:  inter alia, gaps in benefit, coming out of prison, gambling, drugs and alcohol, divorce, desertion, and job loss remain obvious reasons
· CEF remains unaffiliated to any political party

· An independent consultant was asked to review the operations of CEF and report to the Trustees.   He concluded: “The Trustees and volunteers are highly committed, and enjoy the informality and flexibility of CEF’s working environment.”
Jane Benyon

Open the Book

Open the Book is a fantastic resource that we have as a parish and it encourages the link and builds a connection between the church and the school.   Each child over three years hears the main stories of the Bible and gets a chance to help act them out with our teams.   It a pleasure to be part of it and a blessing that each of our schools allow us to come in.

Originally Open the Book Team was only going into St Francis school once a week but since Howard's departure Skye made a giant leap of faith and decided, along with the team, that we would visit all three of our schools once a fortnight. therefore ensuring that none of the schools are missed out.

Skye coordinates a schedule that includes all three schools, a story is repeated three times with three different teams - although some of the team members help out more than once!

Lesley Williams coordinates Cowley St James Team which meet on Tuesday morning at 10am.   Joel Denno coordinates St Christopher's School which meet on a Monday morning at 9am and Skye coordinates St Francis School which meet on a Thursday morning at 10am.   Each school has a slightly different way of working and assembly structure where Open the Book takes place.   But the format is basically the same with a short introduction, the story and then a simple message and prayer.   It has been wonderful receiving new members on our teams and I am very grateful for all the volunteers and everything they give to the children.   We are always looking for more helpers, especially with Cowley St James school so please speak to Lesley or Skye if you can help in any way.
Although we are not fantastic performers, we all enjoy it and certainly find it very rewarding.   I know that each of our schools are grateful for Open the Book and the children love to take part and nearly every child present puts their hand up when we ask for volunteers, especially as they are given a sticker when they take part.   We also quiz the children in our introduction as to what happened the previous week.   Again masses of hands go up and stickers are given out to all children who give an answer.  
Skye Denno

St James Old School
The St James Old School steering group, now including our local City and County Councillors, has discussed several options during the year.   It rejected the Free School idea and is currently exploring a use of the building which could well attract initial capital funding for the major refurbishment that is required and then be sustainable:  a social enterprise hub, offering office space to small start-up enterprises – and that might also be able to include the teaching kitchen & family life skills  centre on which we had previously been focussing. 

Rosanne Butler is signing up interested people, particularly former staff and pupils but anyone with a wish to invest in the future of the much loved building. 

We have also talked to the planning authorities for their advice on traffic, accessibility and what uses they would allow.  We must ensure the building remains properly watertight.

Meanwhile Church Cowley St James School is just starting a gardening project in the playground.   The children will design and build planters at school:  they will be installed in the Old School playground and then planted up with flowers and vegetables and small trees.   They are very keen to involve members of the community in the gardening – to help physically or just to give advice and encouragement.
We have also given the school some boarding on which to produce a mural to install on that horrible ugly end wall where the extension has been removed. 

Parish Schools - Governors
We are privileged to have three of our ‘own’ Parish Schools – but therefore have the responsibility to provide Foundation Governors for each Governing Body.   Howard, who served at Church Cowley St James, has been replaced on a temporary basis by Rosanne Butler, joining Josh Hordern;  Skye and Lesley Williams are at St Francis.   St Christopher’s is now an Academy and therefore has 4 Foundation Governors, including Joel Denno, along with Jenny Lee, Chair of Governors  and previously schools’ adviser with Oxford Diocese and a former Headteacher, Di Bradley, a former teacher of science and Catherine Clayton who was a teacher and now works for Prayer Spaces in schools.

It is not an easy role:  we are accountable and answerable for the governance, budget and attainment  in the school, which requires quite a time commitment for meetings and school visits – but it is rewarding and an excellent way of fulfilling our Christian responsibility to the young people of Cowley.

Anyone interested in exploring the possibility of filling a Governor vacancy in the future should talk to Skye or Lesley.

Lesley Williams
St Christopher’s CE Primary School
The year has seen a number of changes at St Christopher’s.   We have been an Academy for just over a year (since 1st Feb 2014) under the ‘umbrella’ of the Oxford Diocesan Schools’ Trust (ODST).   This has meant very little change to the daily routines of the school, but quite a lot of change in the office with new payments systems and budget-management software.   ODST has provided plenty of support to the school, with regular visits from the Director of Schools, David Cousins, and other school improvement advisors.   We have also been developing close working links with other ODST schools.

Our Headteacher, Alison Holden, has now left the school.   She had a period of ill health at the beginning of the academic year and has decided to move on to pastures new.   We held a lovely assembly at the beginning of January to present her with some beautiful gifts and cards from the children, staff and families.   The school is now being led by Sheenagh Broadbent, who has stepped up from Deputy to Acting Headteacher.   The Assistant Head, Susie Davies, has also stepped up to being Acting Deputy.  The Governors will be advertising the substantive Headship role at the end of the summer holidays, with interviews being held in September.   The teaching staff have appreciated the consistency and continuity of this situation.   This has resulted in a currently very stable staff structure with all positions filled with permanent teaching staff – something quite unusual in other city schools at the moment.   The number of children in the school continues to rise, and we are now full in a number of our year groups.   The intake of children is as diverse as ever – with children from more than 30 different countries in the school.

We have finally reached the end of the building project and are now using our beautiful new classrooms.   The Year 2 and Year 3 children were delighted to move from their cold, draughty, noisy temporary portakabins to the 4 new classrooms which were finished in February.   The new facility is being called ‘The Orchard Building’ to fit in with our classes being named after trees, but also because the whole site was originally orchards many years ago.   We are looking forward to an ‘official’ opening of the building on 23rd April by local, well-known children’s author- Korky Paul.

We are also now using our new school kitchens, which are the envy of other schools!   For the first time ever we now cook our own school meals, and have our own chef, David.   He is catering for all tastes and already the numbers have increased significantly.   We are monitoring the effect that a decent cooked meal had on the children’s engagement and learning in afternoon sessions, but early signs are already looking positive.

Skye Denno and her team of helpers come into school every fortnight to take ‘Open the Book’ assemblies.   The children really enjoy these and there is always a rush of children who want to be taking part.   We also welcome Beth, the minister from Cowley Baptist church, on a fortnightly basis to lead worship on a Wednesday morning.

The quality and quantity of different learning opportunities continues to grow.   We regularly hold ‘theme’ weeks to broaden the curriculum experiences.   These have included ‘problem-solving’ weeks, ‘Global’ week, ‘STEM’ (science, technology, engineering, maths) week, ‘Creative’ week to name a few.   We enjoy a variety of visitors into school and also the children go out.   The Year 5 and 6 children recently had 3 days at PGL outdoor activity centre near Swindon.

Sheenagh Broadbent

St Francis CE Primary School
This has been an exciting time of transition and change for the school.   The school has several new members of staff including Mrs Anneka Fisher as Deputy Headteacher, Miss Sue Reeves as Inclusion Co-ordinator, two newly qualified teachers, Miss Stephanie Crystal and Mrs Zaynab Modaykhan and a new Y2 teacher, Mrs Katrina Sellars.   We also have new members of support staff throughout the school.   I myself was on maternity leave from July 2014 to April 2015 and Mr Joseph Rubba was the executive headteacher during the period (current head at Thameside Primary in Abingdon).

Following the Ofsted Grade of ‘Requires Improvement’ last March the whole school has been working hard to secure consistently good to outstanding teaching across the school and continue to improve outcomes for all pupils.   There is clear evidence to show we have made significant progress with the action points identified whilst maintaining our values and ethos.   Our current Y6 pupils are on course to finish their primary school careers with strong achievement and personal progress.   The school has also increased its capacity to improve further through the new appointments and consolidation of previous school improvement projects.

The pupils and staff returned in September to a fantastic new entrance and office.   This has provided vastly improved working space for adults in school and a smart new entrance as well as extending the size of the hall through re-modelling the storage space.

Open the Book assemblies continue to provide a successful part of our collective worship programme and bring together pupils with members of the community – we are grateful for the on-going support from parish volunteers.

Later this year we are celebrating our 40th anniversary – the staff/ parent/ governor working party are currently planning a week of celebrations culminating in a community event on Friday 10th July.

Gillian Standing

Church Cowley St James CE Primary School

What a busy year our school has had so far!   All of our staff, parents and children have been working really hard together in order to continue to make the school a fun, vibrant and exciting place to learn.

The last week of the spring term saw our key stage two children performing a full version of ‘Joseph and his Amazing Technicolour Dreamcoat’ on the stage at Oxford Spires Academy.   For lots of the children it was their first time performing on a stage and it really was such a proud moment for all of the staff, children and parents.

We continue to have lots of fantastic projects and wonderful opportunities in and out of the classroom for all of our children.   These last two terms have seen the children immerse themselves in the culture of Oxford, wandering the streets and seeing the sights, including visiting the Natural History Museum.   Next term, all of the children will be having lunch in the Grand Hall at Balliol College – an awe-inspiring feast for them all!

At the beginning of last term, an enormous egg appeared in our playground - the children and staff were curious to discover what was inside.   The egg eventually hatched into a full-sized dinosaur which became the centrepiece and inspiration for our whole school ‘Dinosaur’ project.   All of the children had the opportunity to become archaeologists in school, digging and clearing in some archaeological boxes that Mr Hennesey, the site manager, built and stuffed full of dinosaur fossils and bones, including a life-sized T-rex skull!   The children absolutely loved learning about history and science through dinosaurs!

In our large playground, some building work is near completion – we are having a brand new Library with an adjoining reading room that children can access via a book tunnel!   The new library will offer us much more space for the future and the opportunity to develop the old library into a multi-purpose and dedicated Art and Music space for the children to be taught in from next year.   We have also received planning permission for the development of the field into a Multi Use Games Area (MUGA).   This work is taking place over the summer holidays and will be ready for the children to use from September – exciting developments in order to maximise the learning for the children.

Our year 6s are now preparing and studying hard for their SATs in May – they have been attending booster sessions and an Easter School in order to reach their full potential.   We are expecting them all to try their hardest and do well – please join us in wishing them lots of luck!

We continue to welcome and strengthen our links with the parish and community as a whole.   Our community café still runs every morning from 8:45am until 9:20am – please join us if you can for a free cup of tea or coffee and a school made, freshly baked goody!   In the summer, our school fete is based on the circus – we will have our very own Big Top, with lots of performances from children throughout the school.  We hope to see you all there!

Please contact us on office.3210@church-cowley-st-james.oxon.sch.uk if you would like to visit the school, support the children in events or be an audience for any of our many performances and assemblies.   We really look forward to inviting you into the vibrant school of Church Cowley St James Church of England Primary School.

Steve Dew

Head teacher

2nd Cowley Rainbows
The 2nd Cowley Rainbows are keeping good numbers and are having fun working on badges and learning new things.   We have made our own pizzas, made suet ball feeders for the birds and florets for Mother's Day.   We are about to start work on a badge that involves us having a Global Adventure without having to move from the hall.

Abi Reynolds

2nd Cowley Brownies
The 2nd Cowley Brownies had a busy last year while celebrating the Brownie Centenary.   We went to London on a special trip and spent the day/overnight at Cornbury Park.   We have also been working on badges - we are about to do a Science badge.   Three of the brownies took part in the Division Bake Off which involved making and decorating cupcakes.

5th Cowley Guides
This year we have been busy with different activities.   In May we had an evening meeting at Jubilee House, Beckley, which included a campfire finish.   In July we went swimming at Hinksey and one of our guides was enrolled while we were in the park.   We finished the term with a B.B.Q.
The Summer camp was held in August with 1st Blackbird Leys Guides, at Jubilee House.   We tested out the new toilet facilities and dry shelter.   The theme of the camp was Under the Sea.   The girls went strawberry picking at Rectory Farm and the fruit was to be used in their evening meal.   For this year’s camp we have more than double the number of girls going.

September saw a new challenge started, all to do with the First World War.   Activities included making paper boats, Gingerbread Soldiers and lots more.   They gain a Royal British Legion Badge and Guide Teamwork.   In the second half of the term they completed a Reindeer Challenge and Robin Challenge, took part in the Festival of Trees, finishing with a party on the last meeting.

This year the Guides have gained the Traditions of Guiding and Discovering Your Promise Badge.   They also planned and ran their own meetings themselves.   The week before Easter was a fun night with an egg hunt.
Cynthia Rtter
4th Cowley (St Francis) Brownies

Report will be circulated later

37th Oxford Scout Troop (St Francis)
Report will be circulated later

Electoral Roll
The Parish of Cowley electoral roll was last fully renewed in 2013, now reflecting more accurately than previously the active, contributing membership of the two Parish churches.   For 2015, we have updated the roll, removing those who have moved away (3), sadly died (3) or ceased to attend (8) and added just 5 new members.

There are now 144 [153 in 2014] parishioners on the revised electoral roll; 43 [44] at St Francis Church and 101 [109] at St James.   23 [29] are not resident within the Parish.
Lesley Williams, Electoral Roll Officer

Election of Church Wardens 2015/2016
The nominated Church Wardens for St Francis’ and St James’ Churches will be announced at the meeting.

Election of 12 Parochial Church Councillors 2015/2016
The nominated Parochial Church Councillors will be announced at the meeting.

At the last Parochial Church Council it was recommended that the APCM considered the possibility of PCC members being appointed for three year periods.   If this recommendation is accepted, the APCM will need to determine how long each appointed Parochial Church Councillors will serve.

The following guidance on this, obtained from Practical Church Management by James Behrens, is:


From 2004 there is a new standard length of service for elected PCC members.   They are to be elected for three years, with one-third retiring and being elected each year.   For the first three years while PCCs change over to the new system, those who retire each year are to be selected by lot.


Some parishes may prefer that members of the PCC should continue to be elected for only one year.   The annual parochial church meeting can decide to adopt this course, but any parish which does so should review the position at an annual parochial church meeting at least once every six years.


The annual parochial church meeting can decide to put a limit on the number of years a person can serve on the PCC without a break.   The annual parochial church meeting can also decide how many years such a person should remain off the PCC after serving this number of years, before he or she stands for election once again.

Appointment of Sidespersons
	St James’ Church
	
	St Francis’ Church

	Rosanne Butler
	
	Sheila Collett

	Ruby Cadle
	
	Shirley Costar

	Betty Canterbury
	
	Jane Coutache

	Pat Chambers
	
	Nicholas Dewey

	Erma Clarke
	
	Esme Forbes

	Joan Coleman
	
	Lyn Lord

	Valerie Goodall
	
	Marco Noerenberg

	Alan Howell
	
	John Shreeve

	Gerald Ives
	
	Marlene Shreeve

	Christine Knevett
	
	Elaine Ulett

	Sue Knight
	
	Rita West

	Margaret Martin
	
	

	John Simmons
	
	

	June Smith
	
	

	Carmelyne Strzelecki
	
	

	Margaret Weller
	
	

	Lesley Williams
	
	

	Christine Woodman
	
	


